
August 2019 

 
Having trouble viewing this email? View it as a Web page. 

Table of Contents 
• USDA Reminds Producers of Aug. 23 Deadline to Re-enroll or Extend Expiring CRP 

Contracts 

• FSA Encourages Farmers and Ranchers to Vote in County Committee Elections  

• Policy Updates for Acreage Reporting 

• Farm Storage Facility Loans 

• Breaking New Ground 

• FSA Offers Safety Net Programs for Honeybee Producers 

• Reminder to FSA Direct and Guaranteed Borrowers with Real Estate Security 

• Guaranteed Conservation Loans  

• USDA Opens Signup for Market Facilitation Program 

 

State FSA Newsletter 

 Mississippi State Farm 
Service Agency 

6311 Ridgewood Rd., Suite 
W100, Jackson, MS 39211 

Phone: 601-965-4300  
Fax: 844-325-6966 

State Executive Director:  
Robert A. (Bobby) Carson 

State Committee: 
Bobby Moody-Chairman  
Scott Flowers 
Rita Seward 
Henry Reed 
Gale Martin 

USDA Reminds Producers of Aug. 23 
Deadline to Re-enroll or Extend Expiring 
CRP Contracts 

Farmers and ranchers with expiring Conservation Reserve Program 
(CRP) contracts have until August 23, 2019, to re-enroll in certain 
CRP continuous signup practices or, if eligible, select a one-year 
contract extension. USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) is also 
accepting offers from landowners who want to enroll for the first 
time in one of the country’s largest conservation programs. CRP 
signup opened June 3 and ends August 23. 

This year’s CRP continuous signup includes practices, such as 
grass waterways, filter strips, riparian buffers, wetland restoration 
and others. View a full list of practices approved for this 
signup.  Continuous signup contracts last for 10 to 15 years. Soil 

https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fcontent.govdelivery.com%2Faccounts%2FUSFSA%2Fbulletins%2F25a454a&data=02%7C01%7C%7C2f03504a637d4c21c70f08d7272fbff1%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C1%7C637020958347536931&sdata=8qWo1TlHUUzzU%2FpC06V3g97S6Fdk2d02nuged7RXlk0%3D&reserved=0
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To find contact information for 
your local office go to 
www.fsa.usda.gov/ms 

Next State Committee 
Meeting: TBA 

rental rates are set at 90 percent of 2018 rates. Incentive payments 
are not offered for these practices. 

Producers interested in applying for CRP continuous practices, 
including those under existing CREP agreements, or who want to 
extend their contract, should contact their USDA service center by 
August 23. 

To locate your local FSA office, visit www.farmers.gov. More 
information on CRP can be found at www.fsa.usda.gov/crp. 

 

 

FSA Encourages Farmers and Ranchers to Vote in County 
Committee Elections  

The 2019 Farm Service Agency County Committee Elections began on Nov. 4, when ballots were 
mailed to eligible voters. The deadline to return the ballots to local FSA offices, or to be postmarked, 
is Dec. 2, 2019. 

County committee members are an important component of the operations of FSA and provide a 
link between the agricultural community and USDA. Farmers and ranchers elected to county 
committees help deliver FSA programs at the local level, applying their knowledge and judgment to 
make decisions on commodity price support programs; conservation programs; incentive indemnity 
and disaster programs for some commodities; emergency programs and eligibility. FSA committees 
operate within official regulations designed to carry out federal laws. 

To be an eligible voter, farmers and ranchers must participate or cooperate in an FSA program. A 
person who is not of legal voting age but supervises and conducts the farming operations of an 
entire farm, may also be eligible to vote. 

Eligible voters in local administrative area, who do not receive a ballot can obtain one from their 
local USDA Service Center. 

Newly elected committee members will take office Jan. 1, 2020. 

 

Policy Updates for Acreage Reporting 

The USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA) recently made several policy updates for acreage reporting 
for cover crops, revising intended use, late-filed provisions, grazing allotments as well as updated 
the definitions of “idle” and “fallow.” 

In order to maintain program eligibility and benefits, producers must timely file acreage reports. 
Failure to file an acreage report by the crop acreage reporting deadline may result in ineligibility for 
future program benefits. FSA will not accept acreage reports provided more than a year after the 
acreage reporting deadline. 

 

 

 

https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.fsa.usda.gov%2Fxx%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=02%7C01%7C%7C2f03504a637d4c21c70f08d7272fbff1%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C1%7C637020958347536931&sdata=KAvAnS5CX2z3Cb%2F0jRGvJ%2B7ao5pB0SNi70BH%2FZgoTXU%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.farmers.gov%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=02%7C01%7C%7C2f03504a637d4c21c70f08d7272fbff1%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C1%7C637020958347556919&sdata=dvvZTvqPkxBTp0TIdTCaoCKQO%2BcvwkNIXqnGJz4v970%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.fsa.usda.gov%2Fcrp%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=02%7C01%7C%7C2f03504a637d4c21c70f08d7272fbff1%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C1%7C637020958347556919&sdata=jDh5km%2BYWLvDdqEo4LMABqczYzD%2BKXMoEqtVg752NFA%3D&reserved=0


Farm Storage Facility Loans 

FSA’s Farm Storage Facility Loan (FSFL) program provides low-interest financing to producers to 
build or upgrade storage facilities and to purchase portable (new or used) structures, equipment and 
storage and handling trucks. 

The low-interest funds can be used to build or upgrade permanent facilities to store commodities. 
Eligible commodities include corn, grain sorghum, rice, soybeans, oats, peanuts, wheat, barley, 
minor oilseeds harvested as whole grain, pulse crops (lentils, chickpeas and dry peas), hay, honey, 
renewable biomass, fruits, nuts and vegetables for cold storage facilities, floriculture, hops, maple 
sap, rye, milk, cheese, butter, yogurt, meat and poultry (unprocessed), eggs, and aquaculture 
(excluding systems that maintain live animals through uptake and discharge of water). Qualified 
facilities include grain bins, hay barns and cold storage facilities for eligible commodities.   

Producers do not need to demonstrate the lack of commercial credit availability to apply. The loans 
are designed to assist a diverse range of farming operations, including small and mid-sized 
businesses, new farmers, operations supplying local food and farmers markets, non-traditional farm 
products, and underserved producers. 

To learn more about the FSA Farm Storage Facility Loan, visit www.fsa.usda.gov/pricesupport  or 
contact your local FSA county office.  To find your local FSA county office, visit 
http://offices.usda.gov 

 

Breaking New Ground 

Agricultural producers are reminded to consult with FSA and NRCS before breaking out new ground 
for production purposes as doing so without prior authorization may put a producer’s federal farm 
program benefits in jeopardy. This is especially true for land that must meet Highly Erodible Land 
(HEL) and Wetland Conservation (WC) provisions. 

Producers with HEL determined soils are required to apply tillage, crop residue and rotational 
requirements as specified in their conservation plan.  

Producers should notify FSA as a first point of contact prior to conducting land clearing or drainage 
type projects to ensure the proposed actions meet compliance criteria such as clearing any trees to 
create new cropland, then these areas will need to be reviewed to ensure such work will not risk 
your eligibility for benefits. 

Landowners and operators complete the form AD-1026 - Highly Erodible Land Conservation 
(HELC) and Wetland Conservation (WC) Certification to identify the proposed action and allow FSA 
to determine whether a referral to Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS) for further 
review is necessary.   

 

FSA Offers Safety Net Programs for Honeybee Producers 

The Farm Service Agency (FSA) administers two programs that have specific safety net benefits for 
producers of honeybees and honey. The Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) and 
the Emergency Assistance for Livestock, Honeybees and Farm-Raised Fish Program (ELAP) assist 
producers when disasters impact honey production or damage or destroy colonies, hives or 
honeybee feed. 
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NAP is designed to reduce financial losses when natural disasters result in lower yields or crop 
losses, including honey. NAP coverage is equivalent to catastrophic insurance, meaning it covers 
up to 50 percent of a producer’s normal yield (must have at least a 50 percent loss) at 55 percent of 
the average market price. The 2018 Farm Bill reinstates higher levels of coverage, from 50 to 65 
percent of expected production in 5 percent increments, at 100 percent of the average market price. 
Producers of organics and crops marketed directly to consumers also may exercise the “buy-up” 
option to obtain NAP coverage of 100 percent of the average market price at the coverage levels of 
between 50 and 65 percent of expected production. 

The NAP service fee is the lesser of $325 per crop or $825 per producer per administrative county, 
not to exceed a total of $1,950 for a producer with farming interests in multiple counties.  Eligible 
causes of loss include drought, freeze, hail, excessive moisture, excessive wind, hurricanes, 
earthquake, flood, and conditions related to damaging weather such as excessive heat, plant 
disease, volcanic smog or insect infestation. 

Producers must apply for NAP coverage by Dec. 1 prior to the year for which they are seeking 
coverage. 

 

Reminder to FSA Direct and Guaranteed Borrowers with Real 
Estate Security 

Farm Service Agency would like to remind farm loan borrowers who have pledged real estate as 
security for their loans, of key items for maintaining loan collateral. It is required that borrowers must 
obtain prior consent, or approval, by either FSA, for direct loans, or by a guaranteed lender, for any 
transaction affecting real estate security. Examples of these transactions include, but are not limited 
to: 

• Leases of any kind; 

• Easements of any kind; 

• Subordinations; 

• Partial releases, and 

• Sales 

Failure to meet or follow the requirements set forth in the loan agreement, promissory note, and 
other security instruments could lead to nonmonetary default which could jeopardize your current 
and future loans. 

It is critical that borrowers keep an open line of communication with their FSA loan staff or 
guaranteed lender when it comes to changes in their operation. For more information on borrower 
responsibilities, read Your FSA Farm Loan Compass. 

 

Guaranteed Conservation Loans  

Guaranteed Conservation Loans are available for applicants to install a conservation practice. 
These funds may be used for any conservation activities included in a conservation plan or Forest 
Stewardship Management plan. A copy of the conservation plan is required to complete the 
application. These loans are not limited to just family farmers. In some cases, applicants can 
operate non-eligible enterprises. Loan funds are issued by a participating commercial lender and 
guaranteed up to 80 percent by FSA or up to 90 percent for beginning and historically underserved 
producers. 
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USDA Opens Signup for Market Facilitation Program 

Enrollment Now Open through Dec. 6  

Signup opens today for the Market Facilitation Program (MFP), a U.S. Department of Agriculture 
(USDA) program to assist farmers who continue to suffer from damages because of unjustified 
trade retaliation from foreign nations. Through MFP, USDA will provide up to $14.5 billion in direct 
payments to impacted producers, part of a broader trade relief package announced in late July. The 
sign-up period runs through Dec. 6. 

MFP payments will be made to producers of certain non-specialty and specialty crops as well as 
dairy and hog producers. 

 

Reasonable Accommodation: Persons with disabilities who require accommodations to attend or 
participate in this meeting/event/function should contact Federal Relay Service at 1-800-877-8339 

 
USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 

 

 


